# TPF WORKING PAPER



© 2022 The Peninsula Foundation. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, copied, archived, retained or transmitted through print, speech or electronic media without prior written approval from TPF.



**Working Paper Issue No. 003** 

# Women in Afghanistan: The Fight Back

## Hemantika Kar



© The Peninsula Foundation, Chennai

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, copied, archived, retained or transmitted through print, speech or electronic media without prior written approval from The Peninsula Foundation (TPF).

First Published: November 2022

Published by: The Peninsula Foundation,

Old No. 16, New No. 17, Crescent Road, Shenoy Nagar, Chennai – 600 030, India. Ph.: +91- 44 - 4091 2000 | +91 7200510820

Email: enquiry@thepeninsula.org.in Website: www.thepeninsula.org.in

**About the Author** 

Hemantika Kar is pursuing her Masters of Arts in International Studies from Christ University, Bengaluru, under the Department of International Studies, Political Science, and History. Her interests lie in ethnic conflict and women's role in conflict areas and in to study of various cultures through the lens of decolonization.

Email: <a href="mailto:hemantikakar96@gmail.com">hemantikakar96@gmail.com</a>

3

### Women in Afghanistan: The Fight Back

Women and men undergo varied experiences in the event of an absolute collapse of the socio-political order. When combined with a catastrophic political transformation, their exposure to systemic abuse and violence dramatically increases. The vulnerability of women and their exposure to such violence is much more pronounced compared to what men face. This paper attempts to map the violence and abuse of rights women in Afghanistan are facing under the new Taliban rule after the American withdrawal. It also focusses on their response to the same.

#### Women under Taliban 1.0

Afghanistan is a multi-ethnic country with a diverse population. Women's issues have always had a central role in the governance system. From the beginning of the birth of modern-day Afghanistan, different monarchs have played a key role in determining the status of women in society, in line with their Islamic worldview. However, though women were considered inferior to men, they had their share of rights that were in no way meant to keep them confined to their houses. Instead, their free movement was hardly restricted. Covering their heads or wearing a *burqa* was not mandatory. There were organizations like the *Anjuman-I-Himayat-I-Niswan*<sup>1</sup>(Organization for Women Protection), which worked to encourage women into reporting any kind of injustice meted to them.

After the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan in 1979, women's rights were further amplified with universities in most cities, especially Kabul admitting them. After the departure of the Soviets in May 1988, the Mujahedeen overturned all that the Soviet Union had stood for, which included women's rights regarding employment and education. Women were pushed away from public life and forced to wear a *burqa*. Fewer women were visible on television.

Under the Taliban regime (1996-2001), rules targeting women became more stringent. Women not wearing a *burqa* were flogged, and girls were asked to stay at home, education being barred for them. Women were to travel or venture out with only a male member (*mahram*) of the family. Their access to health care was cut as they were not allowed to visit male doctors. Nancy Dupree, an Afghan scholar, opines<sup>2</sup> that the Taliban's imposition of these rules has much to do with their rural, particularly Pashtun culture, which places women's sanctity as central to the family; by extension, society's honour is therefore central to their superior Islamic virtue; thus, male superiority is given utmost importance.

The Bush administration used the oppression faced by women in the country by the Taliban to legitimize the "The War on Terror" campaign they launched. <sup>3</sup> In a radio interview with regards to the war on terror, Laura Bush had linked the War against Terrorism with the need to "free women of Afghanistan from the oppression and give them back their dignity." Post the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Huma Ahmed-Ghosh, "A History of Women in Afghanistan", https://vc.bridgew.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1577&=jiws

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Rupert Colville , "Refugees Magazine Issue 108 (Afghanistan: The unending crisis) - Afghanistan's women: a confused future", 1 June 1997 <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/publications/refugeemag/3b68182e7/refugeesmagazine-issue-108-afghanistan-unending-crisis-afghanistans-women.html">https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/publications/refugeemag/3b68182e7/refugeesmagazine-issue-108-afghanistan-unending-crisis-afghanistans-women.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Zinab Attai and Sabrina Karim," When Militarism Meets Gender Reform: Fixing the Contradictory Legacy of the Women, Peace, and Security Agenda in Afghanistan", *Global Observatory*, 27 October 2021, <a href="https://theglobalobservatory.org/2021/10/when-militarism-meets-gender-reform-fixing-the-contradictory-legacy-of-the-women-peace-and-security-agenda-in-afghanistan/">https://theglobalobservatory.org/2021/10/when-militarism-meets-gender-reform-fixing-the-contradictory-legacy-of-the-women-peace-and-security-agenda-in-afghanistan/</a>

interview; the State Department made a point of emphasizing the heinous treatment of women and children under the Taliban administration. The regime's treatment of women, including denial of access to education, jobs, healthcare, and freedom of movement, became interwoven with the war on terror in general and the war in Afghanistan in particular.

#### **Changes since 2001**

After the Taliban regime was dismantled in 2001, the plight of women underwent significant improvement. Women, especially in urban centres like Kabul, joined the work force and went back to educational institutions. With the Constitution of 2004 guaranteeing women two seats for each province in the Lower House of Afghanistan's National Assembly, women held 69 of the 249 seats in the Lower House, a 27.7 percent share.<sup>4</sup> Of the 102 seats in the Senate, 34 were appointed by the country's president and 50 percent of those were reserved for women, strengthening women's rights and political participation. <sup>5</sup>

Afghanistan adopted its first Women, Peace and Security Agenda under which the National Action Plan was adopted a decade later in July 2015 to address the challenges women faced in Afghanistan. The plan aimed to increase women's participation in peace processes and the security sector as well as address issues around protection and relief and recovery services for women. The plan emphasised the need for men and women to have equal access to opportunities. This plan therefore focused on encouraging participation of women in the decision making and executive levels of the Civil Service, Security and Peace and Reintegration; making women active participants in national and provincial elections; making sure that women have access to an effective, active, and accountable justice system. Women were to be given absolute protection from all form of violence and discrimination. Under this, men and boys were to be engaged in preventing violence against women. The plan aimed at providing support to building civil society with a special emphasis towards women's organization.

The Afghanistan government's 21-member team for the 2020 intra-Afghan peace talks included four women. During this period, around 5,000 women were recruited under three security agencies: the Ministry of Defence and the army, the Ministry of Interior and the police, and the National Directory of Security, Afghanistan's secret police. According to figures from the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), millions of Afghan women and girls were enrolled in school, and approximately 80,000 female teachers worked in schools and institutions. More than 100,000 of the almost 400,000 Afghan civil officials were women.

#### Women under Taliban 2.0

The return of the Taliban to the seat of power in August 2021 saw the return of the "Old Taliban" rules regarding the forceful withdrawal of women from public spaces. Women in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Haseeb Bahesh, "Towards Equality: How Afghan women conquer 27% share in parliament after decades of war", *Asahi*, 30 June 2021, <a href="https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/14377179">https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/14377179</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> AFGHANISTAN'S NATIONAL ACTION PLAN ON UNSCR 1325-WOMEN, PEACE, AND SECURITY ,Ministry of Foreign Affairs, June 2015, <a href="http://peacewomen.org/sites/default/files/NAP%20Afghanistan.pdf">http://peacewomen.org/sites/default/files/NAP%20Afghanistan.pdf</a>
<sup>6</sup> Shafi Karimi, "The Secret Lives of Afghanistan's Women Soldiers", *Vice*, 17 December 2021, <a href="https://www.vice.com/en/article/dyp37q/afghan-national-army-women-soldiers-taliban">https://www.vice.com/en/article/dyp37q/afghan-national-army-women-soldiers-taliban</a>

Kabul and other parts of Afghanistan were asked to cover themselves up from head to toe, along with the return of other orthodox dictums reminiscent of the previous Taliban rule. Though elementary schools have opened, girl children have been forced to stay behind the walls of their homes and sacrifice their right to education. Though the current Taliban regime has repeatedly made statements of their intention to grant women their rights within the "boundaries of Islam" <sup>7</sup>, their words do not match their actions.

According to Forbes, these sweeping restrictions on women have severely impacted the country's economic condition and may have resulted in an economic loss of up to \$1 billion, or 5 percent of Afghanistan's gross domestic product. A quarter of the 352 Parliamentarians, 4,000 female police officers, 800 attorneys, 300 judges, 242 prosecutors, 13 female ministers, and eight deputy governors are no longer in office. The Ministry of Women's Affairs was abolished in August 2021, and the National Human Rights Institute was dissolved, leaving no legal institutional or judicial systems for women for recourse. The media also suffered disproportionately, with 40 percent of Afghan media closing and 80 percent of female journalists losing their jobs. According to an Afghan media report, removal of women from their work sphere has led to a rise in domestic violence, taking a toll on their mental health. With schools shut and girls being barred from education, in the Badghis province, girls have been forced to take up other skills such as carpet making and tailoring. In different cities, the Taliban have come up with segregation diktats for restaurants. Men and women, even from the same family, cannot dine together.

In addition to the *burqa* becoming an important criterion with regards to women's mobility, women reportedly are not being allowed to access public transportation or drive themselves. This has had a grave impact on their financial independence as well as their means of livelihood. In Panjshir valley especially, in view of the anti-Taliban resistance movement, many women have lost male members of the household and are facing abject poverty and food insecurity.<sup>11</sup>

#### **Attempts to Reclaim their Space**

Reactions of women to the loss of their rights mostly correspond to the privileges and opportunities that they had access to in the last two decades. As a result, urban centres in Afghanistan, which had provided opportunities for women, have witnessed a series of protests demanding the restoration of their lost rights, whereas in the rural areas, which remained mostly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "Afghan women to have rights within Islamic law, Taliban say", *BBC*, 17 August 2021, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-58249952">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-58249952</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Olivia Peluso, "How The Taliban's New Burqa Order Threatens Economic And Workplace Progress For Afghanistan's Women", 17 May 2022, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbeswoman-views/2022/05/17/how-the-talibans-new-burqa-order-threatens-economic-and-workplace-progress-for-afghanistans-women/?sh=39f9a2dd1a6</a> <sup>9</sup> Tolo News, "Facing Closed Schools, Badghis Girls Learn Tailoring", 6 June 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178345">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178345</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Saqalain Eqbal, "Gender Segregation Plan of Taliban in Restaurants", *Khaama Press*, 12 May 2022, https://www.khaama.com/gender-segregation-plan-of-taliban-in-restaurants67283/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Olivia Peluso, "How The Taliban's New Burqa Order Threatens Economic And Workplace Progress For Afghanistan's Women", 17 May 2022, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbeswoman-views/2022/05/17/how-the-talibans-new-burqa-order-threatens-economic-and-workplace-progress-for-afghanistans-women/?sh=39f9a2dd1a63</a>

untouched by the gains made during the last two decades, the expression of dissent has either been subtle or non-existent.

In Kabul, women have continued to put up a fight against the regressive measures imposed by the Taliban through demonstrations on the streets of Kabul, demanding their rights be restored. There has been consistent opposition to the all-male-dominated interim government as well. Many girls in Ghazni have formed study circles in their homes to keep their education going in whatever limited form they can. Women are constantly trying to push against the Taliban regime and reclaim their space in whatever way possible, like Afghan activist Pashtana Dorani who through her NGO *LEARN* is dedicated in providing online education to children from class 1- 12 so that their education is not hampered. Women who were previously working in the government and non-government sector have come on camera to protest against the Taliban regime for pushing working women behind the walls of their home. They have been urging the government to give back their jobs and their rightfully earned money. <sup>13</sup>

On 9 June 2022, Female Civil Service Employment of Afghanistan Association in Kabul publicly protested the removal of women in government institutions and violation of their rights. Women groups, on 29 May 2022, took to the streets in Kabul to pressurise the Islamic Emirate to lift restrictions on girls studying in classes above class six and demanded that they should be allowed to return to their schools and resume their education. A similar demand was made by the Noor Capacities Development and Training Institute, founded in 2001 and presently working in 22 provinces of the country on human rights and capacity building. The women protestors have coined slogans such as "food, labour, and freedom" and have said that they are determined to protest until their rights that have been taken away from them unjustly are restored. Artists in Kabul have used their art to portray the atrocities against Afghan women by the Taliban. Female authors and poets in Kabul arranged a poetry performance programme and urged the Islamic Emirate to reopen girls' schools for sixth grade and above.

On the other hand, women in rural regions remain isolated to the greater cause at hand as they remain divided concerning the rules imposed and the effect it has on their lives; to them, saving the lives of their male members and having food on the table take priority over having their independence and dignity. This divide is a result of the constant fluctuation between the governing systems of the country. However, these changes were again centred to the urban spaces. Traditional social practices, along with economic underdevelopment, drove tribal resistance to Kabul's altering political scene. As a result, tribal traditions frequently took precedence over Islamic and constitutional regulations in determining gender roles in rural areas. In addition to normative impediments, structural constraints have prohibited rural women in Afghanistan from participating in public life. These hurdles have included high rates of poverty, security risks, the lack of education and career prospects, and restricted access to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Waheeda Hassan, Govt Female Employees Call for Freedom to Work, *Tolo News*,14 May 2022, https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178013

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Fakhria Radfar, "Women in Kabul Call for Right to Work, End of Restrictions", *Tolo News*, 9 June 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178401">https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178401</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Waheeda Hassan," Afghan Women Protest Over Closed Girls' Schools", *Tolo News*, 29 May 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178230">https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178230</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Waheeda Hasan," Female Writers Call for Reopening of Girls' Schools", *Tolo News*, 7 July 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178833">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178833</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "Artists Protest Over Restrictions on Women", *Tolo News*, 23 May 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178142">https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178142</a>

legal protection. Given their dramatically different lifestyles, some rural women did not necessarily feel connected to the more affluent, metropolitan women, nor did they adhere to Kabul's "Westernized" image of citizenship. Therefore, this divide is reflected even now with the return of the Taliban regime in 2021. Women in urban areas have been the only ones to take up the baton to protest the Taliban regime and fight for the restoration of their rights by the interim Islamic Emirate government. Thus, it is imperative to understand that the reactions to the violations of human rights of women may not be the same.

However, it is of utmost importance that we observe the coming days to see the turn the women's lives take; to see if the only option available to them is to accept defeat and move on or to resist till those in power will relent and accept to their demands.

Despite the protests there has not been any favourable response from the Taliban.<sup>17</sup> The interim Islamic Emirate government, despite pressure from the international community, are yet to take any positive steps in favour of bringing women back to public life. The Islamic Emirate has denied claims made on social media that girls' schools would reopen in the next two weeks.

On many instances, women activists in Kabul have been flogged for protesting for the rights of women. <sup>18</sup> The head of religious scholars of the Islamic Emirate in a statement on 8 July 2022 said that "the head of the states aren't opposed to opening educational institutions for women but are waiting for the segregation of place needed for male and female students to join school".

There has been a lot of international reaction to this ongoing process of removal of women from public spaces and revocation of their rights from prominent figures such as <sup>20</sup> Former US Secretary for State, Hillary Clinton in her speech on 10 March 2022. The US Afghan Peace Treaty Negotiations emphasized the need for Afghan women to be a part of the peace process and that the rights that they enjoyed before the Taliban take over should be left untouched.<sup>21</sup> G7 countries such as Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Japan, the United Kingdom, the United States and representatives of the European Union have issued joint statements urging the Islamic Emirate to lift restrictions on women's rights.

#### What Lies Ahead

Afghan women, since the re-establishment of Taliban rule in the country, have been resilient in their efforts to reclaim their rights. Women, mostly in Kabul, have taken to streets to urge the interim Islamic Emirate government to allow women back to their workplaces. They

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> "Islamic Emirate Denies Reports of Reopening Girls' Schools", *Tolo News*, 6 June 2022, https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178351

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> David Zucchino and Yaqoob Akbary "Threatened and Beaten, Afghan Women Defy Taliban With Protests", *New York Times*, 24 Jannuary 2022, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/24/world/asia/afghan-women-taliban-protests.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/24/world/asia/afghan-women-taliban-protests.html</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Madina Morwat, "Islamic Emirate Leader Not Opposed to Girls' Schools, Says Top Cleric", Tolo News, 8 July 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178846">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178846</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Hillary Clinton: Stand with & speak out for Afghan women (US/Taliban Peace Agreement) <a href="https://youtu.be/UXTYMME-Lwo">https://youtu.be/UXTYMME-Lwo</a>, 10 March 2022,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> "G7 Condemns Restrictions on Women and Girls in Afghanistan", *Tolo News*, 13 May 2022 <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-177993">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-177993</a>

have been fighting for the rights for female education were in girls beyond Class six have been barred for entering any educational institutions.

As observed in the previous sections, the lives of Afghan women have never just been about their rights and place in society. It has intrinsically been connected to the political and social conditions of the country; therefore, women's place went through series of changes throughout the years. Until the 1970s when Afghanistan was ruled by its traditional King, and later under the short communist regimes, women enjoyed a considerable amount of independence with rights and institutions in place to ensure their security and protection. This was further enhanced with the first set of international actors in the form of the Soviet Union entering the country from 1979 onwards. This helped boost female education in the country. The descent of Afghan women's condition and position started with the rise of the Mujahideen factions from various Afghan tribes to fight the Soviets and the use of Islam and Jihad to unite these factions in this war. As the Soviets withdrew, a civil war ensued leading to the chaotic and violent rule of the Mujahideens (1978–92). The fundamentalist Islamic clergy and its student group, the Taliban, took control to bring their draconian interpretation of the Sharia during their first phase of rule (1996-2001). The second international intervention from the United States brought women back into public life, their freedom of mobility and education was restored along with being granted representation in the political sphere as well.

These changes had a polarising effect on Afghan society as urban centres in the country grew more liberal while the Taliban re-established their stronghold in rural areas. Therefore, this created a divide between the expectations of women with regards to their rights as well their position in society. This was reflected mostly with the return of the Taliban to power on August 2021. While Women in the urban spaces have been fighting pro-actively for their rights the rural women remain behind in this effort to reclaim their space.

The coming days are crucial for both the Afghan women and the country. Despite pressure from the international community, from the United Nations to the G-7 countries, the Interim Islamic Emirate is yet to take a favourable decision for the women in the country.

In a cleric meeting held in July 2022 in Kabul<sup>22</sup>, the clerics vowed their support and acceptance of the Taliban regime as the official state authority. The 11-point statement affirmed that the country would strictly be governed on the basis of Sharia law.<sup>23</sup>Following this order, the supreme leader of the Islamic Emirate, Mawlawi Hebatullah Akhundzada, made a public announcement reaffirming the same. The country, in the span of a few months has engaged in positive dialogue with the international actors such as China and Pakistan, which were amongst the first few countries to show their support for the country's interim government. Joining this pattern, countries like India also have engaged in dialogue with the country's authorities. Russia has also expressed its interest in building relations with the country. While the Islamic Emirate has shown keen interest in building relations with the international community, the country's heads remain firm in their belief of non-interference from the international community with regards to their internal matters and their way of governance. This does not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> "Islamic Clerics' Gathering Issues 11-Point Resolution", *Tolo News*, 2 July 2022, https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178750

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> "Islamic Emirate Leader Vows to Enforce Islamic Law Across Country", *Tolo News*, 9 July 2022, https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178862

bode well for Afghan women in the country. While the world remains preoccupied with the Ukraine crisis, the attention on Afghanistan and the plight of women have taken a back seat. Afghanistan is not only in a precarious position with regards to their inner turmoil, their economic situation has also worsened. Women will bear the brunt of this, costing them their right to living a life of dignity, independence and of having a future that is not confined to the four walls of her home. It is but imperative to understand and acknowledge that for any society and country to progress all its population, irrespective of their gender, have to be given equal rights and opportunities.

#### References

- 1. Emma Graham Harrison, "Afghan government to start peace talks with Taliban", The Guardian, 10 September 2020, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/10/afghan-government-to-start-peace-talks-with-taliban">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/10/afghan-government-to-start-peace-talks-with-taliban</a>
- 2. Frud Bezhan, Mustafa Sarwar," Return To The 'Dark Days': Taliban Reimposes Repressive Laws On Women In Newly Captured Areas In Afghanistan", Gandhara, 14 July 2021, <a href="https://gandhara.rferl.org/a/taliban-repression-afghan-women/31358597.html">https://gandhara.rferl.org/a/taliban-repression-afghan-women/31358597.html</a>
- 3. UN Human Rights Chief urges action to prevent calamitous consequences for the people of Afghanistan, UN HRC Press Release, 10 August 2021, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/2021/08/un-human-rights-chief-urges-action-prevent-calamitous-consequences-people-afghanistan">https://www.ohchr.org/en/2021/08/un-human-rights-chief-urges-action-prevent-calamitous-consequences-people-afghanistan</a>
- 4.Patrick Wintour, "We exist but it is not a life': Afghan women face bleak prospects under Taliban", The Guardians, 13 June 2022, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/13/we-exist-but-it-is-not-a-life-afghan-women-face-bleak-prospects-under-taliban">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/13/we-exist-but-it-is-not-a-life-afghan-women-face-bleak-prospects-under-taliban</a>
- 5. Heather Brar," From Taliban to Taliban: Cycle of Hope, Despair on Women's Rights", Human Rights Watch, 1 November 2021, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/11/01/taliban-taliban-cycle-hope-despair-womens-rights">https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/11/01/taliban-taliban-cycle-hope-despair-womens-rights</a>
- 6. Saskia Brechenmer, "What will happen to women and girl in Afghanistan?", Carnegie,18 August 2021, <a href="https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/08/18/afghanistan-under-taliban-pub-85168">https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/08/18/afghanistan-under-taliban-pub-85168</a>
- 7. Waheeda Hasan, "Girls Say Closed Schools Causing Mental Stress", Tolo News, 11 June 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178429">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178429</a>
- 8. Bart Edes," Afghan women under Taliban rule". Observer Research Foundation, 27 December 2021, <a href="https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/afghan-women-under-taliban-rule/">https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/afghan-women-under-taliban-rule/</a>
- 9. Wahidullah Jumazada," Many girls gather at Ghazni home to continue their studies", PajhWok Afghan News, 9 June 2022, <a href="https://pajhwok.com/2022/06/09/many-girls-gather-at-ghazni-home-to-continue-their-studies/">https://pajhwok.com/2022/06/09/many-girls-gather-at-ghazni-home-to-continue-their-studies/</a>
- 10. Saqalain Eqbal," Taliban Orders Kandahar City Transportation to Not Transport Women Without a Male Chaperone", The Khama Press, 30 May 2022, <a href="https://www.khaama.com/taliban-orders-kandahar-city-transportation-to-not-transport-women-without-a-male-chaperone474384/">https://www.khaama.com/taliban-orders-kandahar-city-transportation-to-not-transport-women-without-a-male-chaperone474384/</a>
- 11. "Girls in Farah Voice Growing Discontent as Schools Remain Closed", Tolo News,27 May 2022, https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178207
- 12. "What Will Peace Talks Bode for Afghan Women?", International Crisis Group, 6 April 2020, <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/afghanistan/what-will-peace-talks-bode-afghan-women">https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/afghanistan/what-will-peace-talks-bode-afghan-women</a>
- 13. Akhansha Khullar, "Taliban's unending crackdown on Afghan female journalists", *Observer Research Foundation*, 4 June 2022, <a href="https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/talibans-unending-crackdown-on-afghan-female-journalists/">https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/talibans-unending-crackdown-on-afghan-female-journalists/</a>
- 14. Promundo," Women and Men Call For Peace and Gender Equality, Reveals Promundo and UN Women's Study on Gender Relations in Afghanistan", *Cision*, 29 Jan 2019, <a href="https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/women-and-men-call-for-peace-and-gender-equality-reveals-promundo-and-un-womens-study-on-gender-relations-in-afghanistan-300785399.html">https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/women-and-men-call-for-peace-and-gender-equality-reveals-promundo-and-un-womens-study-on-gender-relations-in-afghanistan-300785399.html</a>
- 15. Secunder Kermani, "Afghanistan: Women's faces become latest Taliban restriction after face veil rule", *BBC Kabul*, 7 May, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-61363969">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-61363969</a>

- 16. Olivia Peluso," How The Taliban's New Burqa Order Threatens Economic And Workplace Progress For Afghanistan's Women", 17 May 2022, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbeswoman-views/2022/05/17/how-the-talibans-new-burqa-order-threatens-economic-and-workplace-progress-for-afghanistans-women/?sh=21ad82ba1a63">https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbeswoman-views/2022/05/17/how-the-talibans-new-burqa-order-threatens-economic-and-workplace-progress-for-afghanistans-women/?sh=21ad82ba1a63</a>
- 17. Yogita Limaye, Aakriti Thapar, "Afghanistan: Women beaten for demanding their rights", *BBC News*, 8 September 2021, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-58491747">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-58491747</a>
- 18. Hugo Williams , Ali Hamedani, "Afghanistan: Girls' despair as Taliban confirm secondary school ban", *BBC*, 8 December 2021, <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-59565558">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-59565558</a>
- 19. "Women in Afghanistan: the back story", *Amnesty International*, 9 May 2022, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org.uk/womens-rights-afghanistan-history">https://www.amnesty.org.uk/womens-rights-afghanistan-history</a>
- 20.Rupert Colville, "Refugees Magazine Issue 108 (Afghanistan: the unending crisis) Afghanistan's women: a confused future", 1 June 1997, <a href="https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/publications/refugeemag/3b68182e7/refugees-magazine-issue-108-afghanistan-unending-crisis-afghanistans-women.html">https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/publications/refugeemag/3b68182e7/refugees-magazine-issue-108-afghanistan-unending-crisis-afghanistans-women.html</a>
- 21. "Afghanistan: Taliban Torture Civilians in Panjshir, Collective Punishment Over Armed Group's Actions Is Unlawful", *Human Rights Watch*, 10 June 2022, https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/06/10/afghanistan-taliban-torture-civilians-panjshir
- 22."HRW: Islamic Emirate Forces 'Torture Civilians in Panjshir'",

Tolo News, 10 June 2022, https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178419

- 23. Huma Ahmed-Ghosh, "A History of Women in Afghanistan" <a href="https://vc.bridgew.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1577&context=jiws">https://vc.bridgew.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1577&context=jiws</a>
- 24. Olivia Peluso, "How The Taliban's New Burqa Order Threatens Economic And Workplace Progress For Afghanistan's Women", *Forbes*, 17 May 2022, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbeswoman-views/2022/05/17/how-the-talibans-new-burqa-order-threatens-economic-and-workplace-progress-for-afghanistans-women/?sh=39f9a2dd1a63</a>
- 25. Zinab Attai and Sabrina Karim, "When Militarism Meets Gender Reform: Fixing the Contradictory Legacy of the Women, Peace, and Security Agenda in Afghanistan", *The Global Observatory Organization* 27 October 2021, <a href="https://theglobalobservatory.org/2021/10/when-militarism-meets-gender-reform-fixing-the-contradictory-legacy-of-the-women-peace-and-security-agenda-in-afghanistan/">https://theglobalobservatory.org/2021/10/when-militarism-meets-gender-reform-fixing-the-contradictory-legacy-of-the-women-peace-and-security-agenda-in-afghanistan/</a>
- 26. "Afghan women to have rights within Islamic law, Taliban say", *BBC* https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-58249952
- 27. Haseeb Bahesh, "TOWARDS EQUALITY: How Afghan women conquer 27% share in parliament after decades of war", *The Asahi Shimbun*, 30 June 2021 <a href="https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/14377179">https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/14377179</a>
- 28. Waheeda Hassan, Govt Female Employees Call for Freedom to Work, *Tolo News*,14 May 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178013">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178013</a>
- 29. Fakhria Radfar, "Women in Kabul Call for Right to Work, End of Restrictions", *Tolo News*, 9 June 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178401">https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178401</a>
- 30. Waheeda Hassan," Afghan Women Protest Over Closed Girls' Schools", *Tolo News*, 29 May 2022, https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178230.

- 31. "Artists Protest Over Restrictions on Women", *Tolo News*, 23 May 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178142">https://tolonews.com/index.php/afghanistan-178142</a>
- 32 "Hillary Clinton: Stand with & speak out for Afghan women (US/Taliban Peace Agreement) <a href="https://youtu.be/UXTYMME-Lwo">https://youtu.be/UXTYMME-Lwo</a>, 10 March 2022
- 33. "G7 Condemns Restrictions on Women and Girls in Afghanistan", Tolo News , 13 May 2022 <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-177993">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-177993</a>
- 34. Fakhria Radfar, "Calls to Reopen Afghan Girls' Schools Continue", *Tolo News*, 4 June 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178319">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178319</a>
- 35. AFGHANISTAN'S NATIONAL ACTION PLAN ON UNSCR 1325-WOMEN, PEACE, AND SECURITY ,*Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, June 2015, <a href="http://peacewomen.org/sites/default/files/NAP%20Afghanistan.pdf">http://peacewomen.org/sites/default/files/NAP%20Afghanistan.pdf</a>
- 36. "Islamic Emirate Denies Reports of Reopening Girls' Schools", *Tolo News* , 6 June 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178351">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178351</a>
- 37. David Zucchino and Yaqoob Akbary "Threatened and Beaten, Afghan Women Defy Taliban With Protests", *New York Times*, 24 Jannuary 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/24/world/asia/afghan-women-taliban-protests.html
- 38. Madina Morwat, "Islamic Emirate Leader Not Opposed to Girls' Schools, Says Top Cleric", *Tolo News*, 8 July 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178846">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178846</a>
- 39. Waheeda Hasan," Female Writers Call for Reopening of Girls' Schools", *Tolo News*, 7 July 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178833">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178833</a>
- 40. "Islamic Clerics' Gathering Issues 11-Point Resolution", *Tolo News*, 2 July 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178750">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178750</a>
- 41. "Islamic Emirate Leader Vows to Enforce Islamic Law Across Country", *Tolo News*, 9 July 2022, <a href="https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178862">https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-178862</a>

Feature image taken from Foreign Affairs. Credits – Ali Khara / Reuters.



# Research | Innovate | Communicate

Old No. 16, New No. 17, Crescent Road, Shenoy Nagar, Chennai – 600 030, India.

Ph.: +91- 44 - 4091 2000 Email: enquiry@thepeninsula.org.in Website: www.thepeninsula.org.in